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The 36th (Ulster) Division

This Division of Lord Kitchener’s New Army was formed 
in the north of Ireland in September 1914 from members 
of the Ulster Volunteer Force which had been created to 
resist the imposition of Home Rule in Ulster. 

From this para-military force thirteen additional battalions 
were raised for the three existing Irish regiments based in 
Ulster; the Royal Inniskilling Fusiliers, the Royal Irish 
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The Division marching hrough Belfast city centre

Fusiliers and the Royal Irish Rifles. The division served on 
the Western Front for the duration of the First World War. 
The division’s insignia was the Red Hand of Ulster.

Ray Westlake in “Kitchener’s Army” described the unique 
situation which existed in Ireland. He states, “It took several 
weeks after war was declared that permission to form an 
Ulster Division was granted. The Ulster Volunteer Force, a 
Protestant (and Unionist)  organisation created by Sir 
Edward Carson as a force to counter the threat of the Home 
Rule Bill, was already in existence and its members were as 
eager as any to join the war. However, due to the political 
situation in Ireland, things were held up. Many volunteers 
refused to wait and either crossed to England or Scotland to 
enlist, or joined the 10th or 16th Divisions already being 
formed by the War Office in Ireland.
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Pipes and drums on a march

“With over 80,000 members, it was clear that the UVF was 
in a position to make an important contribution to the 
recruitment of the New Armies. Lord Kitchener met with Sir 
Edward Carson in London who, although eager to help was 
concerned at how the situation in Ireland might turn while 
his force was away at war. The Government were not able 
to give any guarantees that might put Sir Edward’s mind at 
rest. However, he later agreed to raise a Division, without 
any conditions, and within days had placed an order for 
10,000 uniforms with a London firm of outfitters.”

The UVF was not only organised, but trained to some extent 
as a military force, and had been armed. It was therefore 
considerably more advanced as a formed body of men than 
the similar formations of the New Armies now being created 
elsewhere".
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These battalions were clothed and administered by their 
raisers in the same way as the locally raised New Army 
battalions in Great Britain, although the UVF was at a high 
state of readiness in August 1914 as a result of heightened 
tensions in connection with the Home Rule debate that had 
occurred earlier in the year.

In July 1915, the Division moved to Seaford, on the Sussex 
coast of England. This was the first time that many of the 
men had been outside their native Ireland. Kitchener 
inspected the Division there on 27 July 1915, and later 
remarked to Carson “your Division of Ulstermen is the finest 
I have yet seen”. Another inspection took place, by His 
Majesty King George V, on 30 September 1915. Between 
3rd to 6th October 1915, the Division moved to France, and 
served with distinction on the Western Front throughout the 
war.
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The Battle of the Somme, fought from July 1916 to 
November 1916, was one of the largest battles of the 
First World War. With more than one million casualties, 
it was also one of the bloodiest battles in human 
history. 

The Allied forces attempted to break through the German 
lines along a 95-mile front north and south of the River 
Somme in northern France. One purpose of the battle was 
to draw German forces away from the Battle of Verdun; 
however, by its end the losses on the Somme had exceeded 
those at Verdun.

Verdun would bite deep into the national consciousness of 
France for generations, and the Somme would have the 
same effect on generations of Britons. 

The bloodiest day in the history of the British Army

The battle is best remembered for its first day, 1 July 1916, 
on which the British suffered 57,470 casualties, including 
19,240 dead — the bloodiest day in the history of the British 
Army. As terrible as the battle was for the British Empire 
troops who suffered there, it naturally affected the other 
nationalities as well. One German officer (Captain von 
Hentig) famously described it as "the muddy grave of the 
German field army". By the end of the battle, the British had 
learned many lessons in modern warfare, while the 
Germans had suffered irreplaceable losses. British historian 
Sir James Edmonds stated: "It is not too much to claim that 
the foundations of the final victory on the Western Front 
were laid by the Somme offensive of 1916."
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Volunteers prior to the formation of the Division

The name of the 36th. Ulster Division is inseparable 
from the battle at Thiepval on 1st July, 1916 which was a 
mental turning point in the Great War. 

The Ulster Division was one of those selected to make the 
initial assault. It was in X Corps, with 32nd Division - a New 
Army formation - on its right facing the height around the 
immensely fortified position of Thiepval, and the regular 
army 29th Division, recently arrived from Gallipoli, facing 
Beaumont Hamel on the other bank of the Ancre. The Ulster 
Division faced an uphill advance, with the objective of 
capturing a large strongpoint complex in the enemy lines, 
called the Schwaben redoubt.
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The Division’s attack on 1 July 1916 has been covered by 
writers in immense detail, and has entered into Ulster 
folklore as a day of enduring memory. Overall the day was 
one of significant defeat for the British Army, when more 
than 57,000 men became casualties, of whom 20,000 were 
killed. However, it is often forgotten that three Divisions 
captured their objectives, and that several others while not 
doing so did perform exceptional feats. The Ulster Division 
was one of them: it captured and held for a considerable 
time the Schwaben Redoubt, despite virtually no progress 
being made by either Division on its flanks.

The Division was relieved on 2nd. July, having suffered 
5,104 casualties of whom approximately 2,069 died.

The first day of the battle had been the original anniversary 
of the Battle of the Boyne and as they went over the 
parapet, many shouted the old battle cries "No Surrender" 
and "Remember 1690". Many wore orange ribbons and one 
sergeant of the Inniskillings had on his orange sash. 

The Belfast newspapers, as elsewhere on 3rd July, reported 
the Somme Offensive, and spoke of brilliant successes. It 
was several days before the true horror of the casualties 
was known, and as day by day the lists in the newspapers 
grew longer, the whole Province went into mourning. No 
division was more closely-knit because its core had been 
the Ulster Volunteer Force and besides, the Ulster 
community was small and compact. In the streets of Belfast, 
as in other towns and villages throughout Ulster, mothers 
looked out in dread for the red bicycles of the telegram 
boys. In house after house, the blinds were drawn until it 
seemed that every family in the city had been bereaved. 

Page 7



JUNE 30

The casualty lists were full of familiar names, and always 
after them in brackets appeared the U.V.F units to which the 
casualty belonged. That year the Lord Mayor requested the 
suspension of business for five minutes at noon. In a 
downpour of rain, traffic stopped, and passers by stood 
silent in the streets

Volumes have been written about the Battle of the Somme, 
which continued until November 1916. The author of the 
36th Divisional History, the noted military historian Cyril Falls 
says this of it: “But – and of this there can be no shadow of 
doubt today – it laid the foundations of final victory. The 
German troops were never the same after it...”.

On this Day - June 30 

1916

15th Royal Irish Rifles (North Belfast) would March from 
Headuville to Thiepval Wood. They were split into 4 
Companies, 2 supporting the 13th Royal Irish Rifles at the 
bottom of the Wood,near the River Ancre and 2 supporting 
the 11th Royal Irish Rifles on the right flank.

Service Squadron 6th Inniskilling Dragoons - No 3 Troop 
moved to Acheux as guard over German prisoners. HQ of 
squadron moved to Tottencourt to Forceville.
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Continued Allied bombardment on the Western Front.

In 1916 on this day, the 15th Royal Irish Rifles (North 
Belfast) marched from Headuville to Thiepval Wood - photo 
above It was the eve of one of the most formative dates in 
Irish history.

1917

The British capture German defences west and south west 
of Lens 

1934

Adolf Hitler began his ”blood purge” of political and military 
leaders in Germany. As many as 200 die in what will be 
called the Night of the Long Knives. Among those killed was 
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one-time Hitler ally Ernst Roehm, leader of the Nazi 
stormtroopers.

1940  
Germans troops land on Guernsey in the Channel Islands. 
The last French defenders of the Maginot Line surrender. 
Governor General of Hong Kong orders evacuation of 
women and children to the Philippines as Japanese 
blockade colony.

1941  
Vichy France breaks off diplomatic relations with the Soviet 
Union.  
Army Group Centre continues to constrict the Bialystok 
pocket to the west of Minsk. Pilots of Luftwaffe fighter wing 
JG-51 down 100 Soviet bombers attacking German panzer 
forces east of Minsk, with its CO, Oberst Melders, 
accounting for 5 of them. German forces of Army Group 
South capture Lemberg (Lvov).

1942  
The costliest fiscal year in U.S. history comes to a close. 
More that $32 billion has been spent, $26 billion on war 
expenditures alone. The total exceeds the amount on WWI 
in its entirety. 

Returning from a successful patrol in the Gulf of Mexico (12 
ships sunk), U-158 (Kptlt. Rostin) is destroyed by a US 
Mariner flying boat off Bermuda. 

As the Panzer’s roll eastward in Russia, they haul in hordes 
of Russian POW’s. With five German armies (two panzer), 
two Romanian, one Italian (including a number of mountain 
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divisions) and one Hungarian Army in the van, all tolled 89 
divisions on the offensive. While the Panzer’s are fully 
motorized, the bulk of the remaining forces depend on 
horses for transport and supply. As the advance lengthens, 
so do the supply lines, and shortages soon begin to appear 
at the sharp end. The Russian garrison at Sevastopol 
begins to evacuate itself by night. Field Marshal Wilhelm 
Keitel, chief of the Oberkommando der Wehrmacht, 
telegraphs his troops, “In line with the prestige and dignity of 
the German Army, every German soldier must maintain 
distance and such an attitude with regard to Russian POW’s 
as takes account of the bitterness and inhuman brutality of 
the Russians in battle.” Prestige and dignity will be 
maintained, Keitel continues, as follows “Fleeing prisoners 
of war are to be shot without preliminary warning to stop. All 
resistance of POW’s, even passive, must be entirely 
eliminated immediately by the use of arms.” Russian POW’s 
are placed into camps where the dead lie undisturbed for 
weeks on end. German guards periodically enter the camps 
to get rid of bodies with flame-throwers.

At Auschwitz, a second gas chamber, Bunker II (the white 
farmhouse), is made operational at Birkenau due to the 
number of Jews arriving. 

U-372 sinks the British submarine depot ship Medway. The 
loss of the torpedo’s she was carrying put a severe brake on 
British submarine operations in the Mediterranean. The 
Mediterranean Fleet evacuates Alexandria for Haifa, Port 
Said and Beirut. The port facilities are also prepared for 
demolition incase axis forces reach the city. 
Rommel spearheads reaches El Alamein. The port facilities 
at Alexandria are prepared for demolition, should the axis 
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forces not be stopped at El Alamein. In what became known 
as ‘Ash Wednesday’, British HQ is Cairo begins to destroy 
classified papers and prepares for evacuation to Palestine. 
A brave but disorganized Eighth Army is addressed by 
General Auchinleck, who tells them, that ‘He (Rommel) 
hopes to take Egypt by bluff. Lets show him where to get 
off.’ This comes as ‘Ultra’ interceptions told them that 
Rommel would attack their positions at El Alamein the 
following day.

1943  
The British publish aircraft losses incurred to date, with Axis 
losses of 18,031 aircraft and RAF losses of 9,906 aircraft. 
Operation ‘Cartwheel’ continues with the occupation of 
Rendova, north west of Guadalcanal. The Trobriand and 
Woodlark islands between Solomon’s and New Guinea are 
also occupied.

1944
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Photo above - The German-garrison in the port city of 
Cherbourg surrenders. It's D-Plus 23 and the Allies now 
have a deep-water harbour for moving men and materiel 
into France. The remaining 6,000 Germans in the 
Cherbourg peninsula surrender. 

The Germans forces retake Hill 112 from the British 2nd 
Army.

The United States breaks off diplomatic relations with 
Finland. 

1945  
The Chinese take Liuchow and capture towns on the Indo-
Chinese border.

In the newspapers - June 30 
From The WITNESS -  30/06/1916

Nurse Mentioned in Despatches 

Miss Edith Mary Moore, sister, Queen Alexandra’s Imperial 
Military Nursing Service, who was mentioned in despatches 
by General Sir John Maxwell, K.C.B., in connection with the 
operations in Egypt, is a daughter of the late Mr. John 
Moore, of the firm of Moore Bros., shipowners, Belfast, and 
of Mrs. Moore, now of 108, Eglantine Avenue. Sister Moore 
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received her training in the Royal Victoria Hospital, Belfast, 
and entered the Royal Military Nursing Staff, so that prior to 
the war she was a Queen Alexandra Royal Military Nurse. 
Sister Moore’s name is on the roll of honour of Elmwood 
Presbyterian Church, to which her family belonged.

Ulster Military News

The funeral of the late Lieutenant John H. Davis, 
R.A.M.C., senior medical officer of the Reading Military 
Hospital, who died as the result of injuries, sustained in a 
motor cycle accident, took police on Saturday to the City 
Cemetery, Belfast, with full military honours. The deceased 
was the elder son of the late Mr. Robert Davis, Antrim Road, 
Belfast. The chief mourners were Dr. W. C. Davis 
(Liverpool), brother; Messrs. Wm. Minnis and James Minnis, 
uncles; Messrs. William Minnis and James Minnis, 
nephews; and Rev. H. Waterworth and Mr. Richard Minnis, 
cousins. At the graveside an impressive service was 
conducted by Rev. H. Waterworth and Rev. James Pyper. 

Lieut.-Colonel A. Maxwell, 8th London Regiment, 
awarded the D.S.O., is son of the late Mr. Wm. Maxwell, 
Dublin, and brother-in-law of Mr. R. M. Jones, headmaster 
Academical Institution, Belfast. 

Lieutenant J. M. M’Alery, Flying Officer (observer) Royal 
Flying Corps, has been appointed a flying officer. He is a 
son of the late Rev. John M’Alery, B.A., of Ballycarry, and of 
Mrs. J. C. Campbell, Moyallen, Annadale, Belfast. 
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Flight Sub-Lieutenant E. Dickey, who has just received 
a commission in the Royal Naval Air Service, is the 
youngest son of the late Professor Dickey, M’Crea Magee 
College, Derry. He joined the service last year. 

Major Viscount Crichton’s Fate. 
The fate of Major Viscount Crichton, of the Horse Guards, 

reported a prisoner of war since November, 1914, has at 
last been cleared up through the American Embassy in 
Berlin. The body has been found, and re-interred in the 
cemetery at Werwick Nord. Major Crichton was the eldest 
son of the late Earl of Erne, Crom Castle, Newtownbutler, 
Grand Master of the Orange Institution. As A.D.C. to. Sir 
Geo. White, he took part in the defence of Ladysmith. It was 
after the disappearance of Viscount Crichton that his father, 
the fifth Earl of Erne, died, and the Viscount’s son, now nine 
years of age, is the present bearer of the title. The young 
Earl’s mother is a daughter of the first Duke of Westminster. 

Roll of Honour - June 30 
Representing their comrades who died on this day

1916

+DIAMOND, Patrick 

Royal Irish Rifles, 1st Btn. Rifleman.  5602. Died 
30/06/1916. Age 30. Son of Mrs. Mary Diamond, of 
Gortmacrane, Kilrea. Theipval Memorial, Somme, France
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1917

+BROWN, William CharlesI

RAMC. 108th Field Amb. Private. 40929. Died 30/06/1917. 
Aged 20. Son of Mary Ann Anderson and the late Edwin 
Charles Brown. Belfast City Cemetery, St Jude’s C of I 
Parish Church, Belfast, WM

+McGRADY, William John
RN. Stoker I. SS110738. HMS Cheerful. Died 30/06/1917. 
Age 26. Mine explosion off Shetland Islands. Enrolled 
16/02/1910 for 5 and 7 years. War service in Newcastle, 
Pembroke II, Tyne (Cheerful) and Wallington (Cheerful). 
Born Belfast 02/06/1892. Son of John and Ann Jane 
McGrady, Grove St., Belfast. Chatham Naval Memorial. 
IMR. ADM 188/1116/110738

+SANDS, Patrick Joseph
Royal Garrison Artillery, 4th Siege Battery. Gunner. 31042. 
Died 30/06/1917. Aged 29. Son of James and Catherine 
‘Kate’ Sands, Dungannon. The CWGC records the family 
name as “Sandes”. Patrick’s younger brother David Sands 
also died in WW1 on 31/01/1917, five months earlier. 
Duisans British Cemetery, Arras, Pas de Calais, France. 
Dungannon WM, St Ann’s C of I Church, Dungannon WM

1941

+BADGER, John Vincent Clarence

RAF. Squadron Leader. DFC. MiD. Died 30/06/1941. 43 
Sqdn. John joined the RAF in 1928. Awarded the Sword of 
Honour, R.A.F. College, Cranwell, 14/07/1933.  He initially 
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flew with the Fleet Air Arm but in June 1940, as a Squadron 
Leader, he transferred to No 43 Squadron at RAF Tangmere 
and took over command on July 9 when the CO was 
wounded. Within a short time, he had shot down eight, 
shared in the destruction of an additional two, damaged a 
further two and been credited with one ‘probable’ enemy 
aircraft shot down.  On 30/08/1940, his Hurricane (V6548) 
was shot down by Messerschmitt 109s; he baled out but 
was seriously injured when he landed in trees.  He was 
taken to hospital but eventually died from his injuries on 
30/06/1941. He was awarded the D.F.C. on 06/09/1940
Son of John and Violet Badger, of Belfast. He was born in 
London on 31/05/1911 but it would appear that, at the time 
in question his mother just happened to be visiting her 
husband who was in the Army there.  When her husband left 
the Army he returned to the family home near Lisburn and 
the young John was educated at Fountainville Public 
Elementary School and Royal Belfast Academical Institution 
(RBAI), Belfast. His remains were buried in the churchyard 
of St Michael and All Angels, Halton in Buckinghamshire.  

+SEALE, William Terrance Chambers

RAF.Squadron Leader (Pilot). 37694. Died 30/06/1941. 7 
Sqdn. Portadown College 1st XV 1934 /35. Brother of 
Lieutenant Theo J Seale, Royal Irish Fusiliers, Killed in 
action 01/06/1944. Seale House at Portadown College 
commemorates them. British Lion, Ulster and Irish Rugby 
player Rory Best was in Seale House. Son of Mr and Mrs 
William Pilkington Seale of Belfast Bank House, Portadown. 
Becklingen War Cemetery, Niedersachsen, Germany. 
Portadown WM, St Mark’s Church WM, Portadown
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1943

+NEILL, Maurice

RAFVR. Flight Sergeant.1132280. Died 30/06/1943. Aged 
26. 256 Sqdn. Son of Maurice Sutcliffe Neill and Florence 
Neill, Belfast. Runnymede Memorial, Panel 138

+WRIGHT, Anthony

Royal Armoured Corps, North Irish Horse. Trooper. 
7902376. Died 30/06/1943. Aged 42. Son of Thomas and 
Margaret Wright, of Armagh; husband to Brigid Wright, of 
Armagh. St Patrick’s Roman Catholic Cemetery, Armagh

1944

+STONE, Charles Edward

Royal Artillery. 53 (The Worcestershire Yeomanry) Airlanding 
Lt. Regt. Captain. 137894. Died 30/06/1944. Aged 24. Son 
of Engr. Captain Charles Edward Stone, R.N., and Charlotte 
Stone, of Banbridge. Ranville War Cemetery, Calvados, 
France 

1946

+HOUSTON, Ernest

RAFVR. Leading Aircraftman. 1799116. Died 30/06/1946. 
Aged 23. Son of Elizabeth Bann, of Moira, Co. Antrim. Delhi 
War Cemetery, India. Aghalee Parish Church WM
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VETERANS

CRAMSIE, Robert Alexander JP

Captain, of  O'Harabrook, Aghadowey, Ballymoney, born 
23/05/1888, died, 30/06/1942. He served in WW1. He 
married in 1910, Florence Eugenia, youngest daughter of 
Lieutenant-Colonel Richard Jackson Hezlet, Royal Artillery, 
of Bovagh House, Aghadowey, County Londonderry. 
Florence was an international golfer. She was placed 
second to her sister in the 1907 and 1908 in the British 
Ladies Amateur championship, and runner-up in 1909. 

Their son was Lt. Colonel Alexander James Henry Cramsie, 
OBE JP DL (1911 - 87), of O'Harabrook. After RMC 
Sandhurst he was commissioned in the Royal 
Northumberland Fusiliers. He fought in the Second World 
War, where he was wounded. He gained the rank of 
Lieutenant-Colonel in the North Irish Horse. High Sheriff of 
County Antrim, 1950.

McCORMACK, Joseph James
RN. AB. J52865. Enrolled 09/05/1916 for hostilities. In Vivid 
I, Hyacinth, Severn and Eaglet. Demobbed 11/02/1919. 
Born Coleraine 30/06/1896. ADM 188/752/52865

PORTER, Thomas
Rifleman, 3/9159, 1st Battalion Royal Irish Rifles. Thomas, 
from Foyle Street, Belfast, enlisted in the Special Reserve in 
August 1914 and was posted to 1st Royal Irish Rifles in 
October 1914, embarking for France with a draft of 
reinforcements on 28 November 1914. On Christmas Eve 
1914, hours before the ‘Christmas Truce’ began on the 
Rifles section of front line at Laventie, Thomas was 
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seriously wounded in the left arm, rendering the arm 
useless. Following convalescence, he was discharged from 
the army on 30 June 1915 with the Silver War Badge as ‘No 
longer physically fit for war service.’ Thomas returned to 
Belfast and lived until his nineties.

Every day is a Remembrance 
Day 

We will remember them

To return to Home Page - click on Remembrance NI 
masthead.

Are you on Facebook? Like the Remembrance Ni 
Facebook site to receive notice of new posts - and 
please share with your friends

Information about individuals who served - please 
forward to remembrance ni at 

houstonmckelvey@mac.com
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remembrance ni 

The remembrance ni programme is overseen by Very Rev Dr Houston 
McKelvey OBE, QVRM, TD who served as Chaplain to 102 and 105 
Regiments Royal Artillery (TA), as Hon. Chaplain to RNR and as Chaplain to 
the RBL NI area and the Burma Star Association NI. Dr McKelvey is a Past 
President of Queen’s University Services Club. He may be contacted at 

houston.mckelvey@btinternet.com


Copyright - all material in this remembrance ni publication is copyright, and 
must not be reproduced in print or electronically.
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